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Those of you who are long-time Hotline users have probably
been noticing a trend. Three years ago, the program was darn
near perfect. Sure, it had some bugs, but it worked, and it
stayed out of your way.
My, how things have changed. Today, Hotline is an intrusive
program, limiting your options, forcing you to look at
advertising, and just plain making a nuisance of itself.
This, of course, is all because of the absence of Adam
Hinkley, the program's creator. I won't go into the details
of why/how he left and what Hotline Communications did with
his program afterwards, because it's a long, sad story that
I just don't feel like recounting. But let's let it suffice
to say that if Hinks were still around, I'd be singing the
praises of Hotline 1.8, instead of wishing it would go away.
If you've never used, or even heard of, Hotline until today,
be prepared for a shock. As Hotline Communication's website
puts it: "There is more than the Web." Hotline is basically
composed of six main window types: the "Tracker", "Online
Users", "News", "Tasks", "Chat", and the windows that make
up the file hierarchy. When you first start up Hotline, you
have to connect to a server to be able to do anything. Think
of it in terms of a glorified phone call; if you don't dial
someone, you'll just be sitting there with a phone receiver
in your hand, talking idly to an obnoxious beep.
"But," you may be saying, "how do I know the address of a
server if I've never used Hotline before?" The answer is a
really nifty way to easily locate servers: the Tracker.
Think of this as the Yellow Pages. Servers register

themselves with a tracker, and it keeps track of the
server's address, when it's online, how many users are
connected, etc. All you have to know is the tracker address.
Okay, introduction aside, let's get to the heart of the
review. Hotline 1.8 uses an installer program. This is not
at all unusual (although in the good 'ol days, you just
unstuffed it), but what makes this case a bit irritating is
that the installer has to close all open programs to do its
work. Again, this may not seem unusual, but when you
consider the fact that the installer doesn't place a darn
thing in the System Folder, and when you think about how
many programs you're likely to have open when you download
the installer from c|net (the only place you can get it off
the web), it's just stupid.
So thanks to the installer, I went into my Hotline 1.8
experience already in a bad mood. Things didn't get any
better. As soon as I launched the program, I was greeted
with some of the loudest, most obnoxious sounds ever to be
placed in a piece of software. There's this "Welcome to
Hotline" voice to accompany the new (and extremely ugly)
splash screen, and little whisky noises as the individual
letters that make up "Hotline 1.8" fly onto the banner.
Considering how many characters that message consists of,
you can see how this could be disagreeable.
At first, I thought it might be a one-time deal, y'know:
impress the first-time user and stuff (although, if I were a
first-time user, I would most decidedly not be impressed).
But no--it makes these ungodly noises every time you launch
the program. And there's no way to turn them off.
In the good 'ol days, Hotline was a very customizable
program. You could add custom toolbars, custom soundsets,
etc. Almost every aspect of the program's interface could be
tweaked to your liking. This is all gone in 1.8. The only
thing you can add are icon lists. Whoop-de-doo. The removal
of the toolbar customizability is due to the addition of
mandatory banners. I suppose this is forgivable, because

back when the program was customizable, it was shareware,
and since Hotline is one of the biggest venues for
exchanging serial numbers and pirated software, you can
guess how well that worked out. But still; I miss those
things.
Another thing that I feared when Hotline Communications
announced that a Windows version was going to be released
has come true. The company seems to have focused its
attention on Windows, if not in the software itself (it is,
thankfully, still being released simultaneously on both
platforms), then in their marketing. The screenshots on the
web are mostly Windows. The PDF documentation (finally!)
shows all-Windows screenshots (D'oh!). I wonder how long it
will be before this former Mac-only gem turns into a
Windows-only piece of bloatware.
I suppose, for the sake of fairness, that I should find it
in my heart to say something good about the latest release
of Hotline before I end this review. So here it comes: the
consolidation of the servers menu and the trackers window is
very nice, as is the addition of a search feature. One of
Hotline 1.2's biggest drawbacks was the difficulty of
managing 1,400 servers in the tracker. Hotline 1.8 solves
this problem quite nicely.
So, we have a program that used to put the end-user first
that is now putting the advertiser first. Whereas Hotline
1.2 allowed the user to modify it until s/he was happy, 1.8
doesn't even let you close the toolbar, or move it so that
the stupid advertising doesn't show. While the main program
functions, such as file transfers, chat, news, etc, have all
been improved and somewhat stabilized in recent versions,
the fact that the program is just so...well, mean detracts
quite a bit from its usability. My advice is to find a copy
of 1.2, and stick with it until the folks at the BigRedH get
their act together.

(If you're still interested in picking up a copy of Hotline

1.8, it can be found here.)

